
 
 

Spreadsheet Explanation 
 

This spreadsheet compares the taxes for a homeowner in unincorporated DeKalb to those of a 
homeowner who lives in the city of Atlanta within DeKalb County. At this time it is not possible 
to determine the tax consequences of becoming part of a new city. This comparison is only valid 
for comparing households with a basic homestead exemption. Elderly homeowners or those 
with disabilities may have larger exemptions than appear in this analysis. Some homeowners 
also have a freeze on their assessments; this comparison does not consider such a freeze. This 
spreadsheet is not valid for non-residential properties, rental properties or for those whose 
primary residence is elsewhere. It is intended to provide an apples-to-apples comparison that 
applies to most residents. 
 
Each government establishes a millage rate for the specific services it provides.  Everyone in 
DeKalb County pays for county-wide services, whether or not they live in a city. These services 
include: the courts, sheriff, district attorney, public defender, clerk of the court, tax 
commissioner, tax assessor, libraries, and Grady hospital. With the exception of libraries and 
Grady, all of these countywide services are mandated by the State of Georgia. Additional taxes 
are levied depending upon where you live in DeKalb County. Residents of unincorporated 
DeKalb are provided with these urban services: police, fire, roads and drainage, parks, planning, 
permitting, and zoning – and are taxed to pay for them. Municipalities also provide urban 
services, but when an area is annexed or incorporated the city assumes responsibility for 
providing the urban services provided previously by the county. The tax bill will reflect the 
change in providers in order to avoid double taxation. Water and sewer are billed separately and 
are not affected. School systems also have the power to tax property. DeKalb, Decatur, and 
Atlanta have varying millage rates and exemptions for schools as determined by the respective 
boards of education.  
 
There are three primary components in a tax bill: the fair market value of the home as 
determined by the tax assessor; the millage rate approved by the County Commission, school 
board and City Council; and any applicable tax exemptions or tax credits. The DeKalb Board of 
Tax Assessors will continue to determine assessed property values for all properties within 
DeKalb County. Millage rates, tax exemptions and HOST credits will change if an area is 
annexed. 
 
Several factors drive the differences in the tax bills. Millage rates are easily comparable. Atlanta 
and DeKalb have similar rates, but tax rates do not tell the entire story. Each jurisdiction has 
different homestead exemptions and most importantly DeKalb has the HOST credit for county 
government services. The HOST credit is the most important variable in understanding and 
comparing the tax differences in the Atlanta and unincorporated DeKalb. 
 
The Homestead Option Sales Tax is a 1% sales tax applied to products purchased in DeKalb 
County. The law requires that at least 80% of the revenue collected from this tax be used to 
reduce property taxes on DeKalb homestead owners. The remaining 20% is distributed to cities 
and the county for capital improvements. Based on the amount of money collected and the 
budget constraints of DeKalb County, the Board of Commissioners determines the HOST factor 
which determines the size of the tax credit. The HOST credit applies solely to government 
services provided by DeKalb County. It does not apply to taxes imposed by other government 
such as the board of education or a city government. Therefore some of the tax relief benefits of 
HOST are reduced upon annexation or incorporation. 



There are no limits on the HOST tax credit. Therefore, high valued properties are favorably 
treated compared to average value homes, commercial properties, and rental properties. The 
owner of a million dollar home in DeKalb receives approximately $4,400 in HOST tax credit and 
a $2 million home receives twice that credit. It requires approximately $612,500 in retail 
spending to generate a $4,400 tax subsidy. The formula for distributing HOST funds is likely to 
change in a few years as more cities are created and unincorporated DeKalb receives diminished 
funds for capital improvements. The Operations Task Force has been examining this issue and 
may recommend changes. However, because HOST is a very effective form of property tax relief, 
it is unlikely that it will be eliminated, but more than likely it will be tweaked.  
 
In addition to the basic Homestead Exemption, seniors and disabled persons receive other 
property tax exemptions. These exemptions must be qualified by the Tax Commissioner on an 
individual basis upon review of income tax documents. Exemptions for seniors differ by age, 
income, jurisdiction, and exemption amount. A comparison of senior exemptions needs to be 
conducted on an individual basis. Most forms of retirement income are exempt up to a certain 
amount. The DeKalb Board of Education will grant a 100% exemption to qualifying seniors for 
school property taxes, but there are income caps and persons must establish their income 
eligibility. Atlanta Public Schools exempts $40,000 in home values for qualifying seniors and 
the City of Atlanta government exempts another $10,000. 
  
This spreadsheet displays the most straightforward comparison of basic homestead exemptions. 
Other exemptions require consideration of specific circumstances. There are few guarantees 
when it comes to taxes. Historically, taxes tend to go up. How these two jurisdictions will 
compare in 5, 10 or 20 years is impossible to predict. 


